ROBIN BENEDICT -- SABBATICAL REPORT
ACADEMIC YEAR 1994 - 1995
Overview

My Sabbatical year was a challenging and rewarding time
that enabled me to accomplish projects that were not only of
benefit to our institution, but to me personally as well. 1In
addition to meeting the objectives stated in my original
proposal, I was able to complete several other projects on
campus in the area of international programs. This is due, in
large part, to the enthusiastic cooperation and assistance of
our President, Dr. Feddersen. My project was enormously
enhanced by his participation and encouragement.

Last Fall, Dr. Feddersen demonstrated his longstanding
commitment to international education by forming an ad hoc
International Education Task Force, open to all interested
members of the campus community. The first meeting was held in
October, and it was followed by six other meetings during the
school year. I wrote all the minutes for these meetings and
have included them in this report. I worked closely with Dr.
Feddersen on agendas and a number of projects, and because of my
work on this committee, I was able to get valuable input from
across the campus community on all aspects of my project.

The impetus provided by the committee also enabled me to
accomplish more than I originally proposed. For example, I
organized and coordinated a Staff Development workshop on
Internationalizing the Curriculum, and I wrote and submitted a

funding proposal to create an International Studies Program on



our campus. I also attended conferences and study abroad fairs
and reported back to the committee. 1In all, I attended over
twenty meetings and workshops that were not originally part of
the proposal. I have included information about all of these
activities in this report.

In my original proposal, I stated that I planned to
"thoroughly research international education programs that exist
in numerous California community colleges," and I broke my task
down into five specific activities: internationalizing the
curriculum, policies and procedures, study abroad, faculty
interest, and funding sources. I have arranged this report
using that organizational principle. However, it is important
to note that as my research proceeded it became clear that these
five areas all overlap and blend: each has implications on the
others.

The research I did while on Sabbatical will be valuable in
my efforts to develop a comprehensive International Education
Program at Mt. San Antonio College. It also has enabled me to
form a deeper understanding of the philosophical issues involved
in international education and to broaden my own views. As a
result of this project, I have truly come to understand that
"humanity's hope for the future lies in the prospect of a global
civilization."*

*International Challenges to American Colleges and Universities:

Looking Ahead. Katharine H. Hanson and Joel W. Meyerson.

American Council on Higher Education. Oryx Press, 1995.



FORMATION AND ACTIVITIES OF THE COMMITTEE

On Thursday September 15, 1994 Dr. William Feddersen hosted
an open meeting with Dr. Don Culton, Director of International
Education for the Los Angeles Community College District and
Executive Director for the California Colleges for International
Education (CCIE), to discuss the possible expansion of MSAC's
International Education Program. The meeting was well attended
by faculty, students and administrators from all areas of the
campus community.

In his opening remarks, Dr Feddersen spoke about the
institution's "obligation to prepare students for a changing
world," Dboth in terms of its curriculum offerings and non-
curriculum opportunities. He noted that LACC is extremely
active in International Programs and feels we can learn from
their example. Furthermore, he believes that despite current
economic difficulties we can do more at MSAC, and we can have a
comprehensive International Program.

Following this introduction, Dr. Culton addressed himself
to nine areas of consideration:

--The Goals of International Education

--Types of International Education
--Internationalizing the Curriculum
--International Student Exchange Program
--International Development/Contract Education

--Faculty Exchange



--Media, the Computer and International Education
--International Students Programs
--Consortia

Dr. Culton noted that each institution seeking involvement
in International Programs has to develop its own system. He
cited the disparity in numbers between American students who
study abroad (about 1% nationally), and students from other
countries who come here to study (over ten times as many), and
mentioned the national need to be competitive in the world
economy as an important rationale for establishing a program. He
feels study abroad trips are a good way for a school to begin
its involvement, but emphasized that they are by no means the
only area of consideration in a comprehensive program. He also
believes it is important for a school to have someone designated
as the Director of International Education to oversee all
aspects of any program that is instituted.

Culton identified internationalizing the curriculum as the
"most difficult area of international programs," and suggested
implementing staff development workshops and looking into
faculty grants from sources such as Title VI (in International
Business) and FIPSE. He noted that the consortium approach to
grants is sometimes most effective and also suggested that
institutions explore flex day activities and faculty seminars
through organizations like CIEE.

He also discussed the "Sister College" approach, taken by

Napa College, where an institution forms an academic partnership



with a comparable school in a foreign country. In addition,
Culton mentioned the National Security Exchange Program
Scholarships designed to enable American students to study
abroad.

According to Dr. Culton, some of the newest opportunities
for involvement in International Education come in the areas of
International Development Activities and Contract Education. In
this way an institution can "sell its expertise" to other
countries through direct faculty involvement and even
administrative assistance. These kinds of programs have become
particularly attractive since the recent passage of NAFTA.

Other kinds of programs include computerized education,
establishing contracts directly with a particular country, even
opening satellite campuses abroad. The possibilities seem
limited only by the creativity and vision of the people involved
in establishing them.

Dr. Culton mentioned the idea of using faculty exchange as
a component of contract education, something which is currently
very popular in teaching English as a second language. He also
noted that schools can take advantage of break periods between
semesters and even Easter for shorter exchanges and Faculty
seminars -- this in addition to Fulbright Exchanges, which are
familiar on most campuses.

Perhaps the newest approaches in International Programs, as
identified during the discussion, are computerized education and

instructional television. Immaculate Heart College is a leader



in this area, and has developed computerized educational "games"
that enable American students to interact with students from
other countries. Other opportunities include satellite courses
and videotaping of courses.

One approach that is often overlooked by smaller non-
comprehensive programs is the inclusion of International Student
Programs. It is possible to use a percentage of foreign student
tuition to fund other areas of an International Studies Program,
even study abroad. This has already been done in Santa Barbara,
Culton noted, and it is one way an institution that is "over
CAP" can still grow.

Culton ended his discussion with a brief explanation of
some of the consortia that currently exist in the area of
International Programs, and told the audience to feel free to
contact his office for a comprehensive mailing list of
organizations and contacts. He also mentioned some upcoming
conferences that interested faculty and administrators might
want to attend.

Following the meeting, Dr. Feddersen circulated a sign-up
sheet to form an ad hoc campus committee on International
Education. He plans to hold its first meeting next month to
begin establishing policies and procedures. Judging from the
number of people who indicated their interest by signing up,
MSAC may well be on its way to creating an International
Education Program that appropriately reflects the stature of our

institution, meets the needs of our student population, and



provides international opportunities for our faculty.



MINUTES: First meeting of the Ad Hoc International Education
Task Force on Monday, October 17, 1994 3:30 - 5:00pm
Submitted by: Robin Benedict

MEMBERS OF THE CAMPUS COMMUNITY IN ATTENDANCE:

Dr. Feddersen (President), Dr. Stephen Runnebohm (Humanities and
Social Sciences), Dr. Larry Reddinger (Natural Sciences), Monica
Anderson (Resources Development), Phyllis Lamb (Financial Aid),
Barbara Vigano and Renee Andrade (Foreign Languages), Darryl
Soares (Refrigeration and Air Conditioning), Bill Garcia (AmlLa),
Bruce Hines and Susan Hines (Mental Health), Joe Franko
(Mathematics), Jack Brennecke (Psychology), Robin Benedict
(English)

After calling the meeting to order, Dr. Feddersen discussed
his long-standing commitment to international education and
stated that he eventually would like this task force to become
an officially sanctioned committee with liaisons to the existing
Foreign Student committee. Next, Dr. Feddersen presented the
group with a seven-item agenda that called for:

Introductions

Announcements

Discussion of Mission and Goals
Development of Policies and Procedures
Formation of Sub-committees

Other Items of Business

Arrangement of Next meeting and agenda



ANNOUNCEMENTS

1) The California Colleges for International Education (CCIE)
will be holding a workshop at the Hyatt Regency in Irvine on
Thursday, November 17th from 9AM - 12 Noon. This workshop is in
conjunction with the Annual Convention of the Community College
League of California and will focus on legal issues in
International Education. Robin Benedict plans to attend and
will report back to the group at its next meeting. Jack
Brennecke and Bruce and Susan Hines also expressed interest in
going.
2) Coastline CCD is hosting a training conference in January
at the Sheraton in Newport on NAFTA for a cost of $175.
Several people expressed interest in going, and Dr. Feddersen
agreed to advise the group when he receives more specific
information on this conference.
3) Dr. Feddersen, Dr. Runnebohm and Robin Benedict reported on
the study abroad program planned for Russia in Spring of 1995.
The informational meeting held on September 28th was attended by
20 students, and five have committed themselves to the trip
already.
4) Dr. Feddersen reported to the group that Mt. SAC is
currently involved in three international education consortia:
-- California Colleges for International Education

(CCIE), a statewide community college consortium whose



Executive Director, Dr. Don Culton, recently spoke on
our campus regarding issues in international education

-- National Center for Research in Education College

Consortium International (CCI), a partnership with
Chaffey, CSULA, Columbia CCD, Modesto and the Rand
Corporation to provide a "Democracy Network Program"
for Poland, Romania, Bulgaria and Hungary

= Southern California Foothills Consortium for Study

Abroad, a group of 14 community colleges that offers
study abroad opportunities for students and faculty
through its association with the American Institute
for Foreign Study (AIFS)

MISSTON AND GOALS

Next, Dr. Feddersen provided the group with a preliminary
list of goals and a statement of the mission of international
education on our campus: "Bring the campus to the world and the
world to the campus." He stated that the list was provided to
enable the committee to organize its agenda and get started, but
the committee itself should ultimately coordinate and oversee
the goals.

The first two goals were in the area of curriculum: to
create an Intercultural/International Studies Program, and to
internationalize the curriculum. Dr. Feddersen mentioned that
Pima Community College in Arizona received a Federal Grant

several years ago to internationalized the curriculum and

10



suggested that we could contact them to learn from their
example.

The next two goals were extracurricular: to institute an
International Awareness / Intercultural Understanding Week and
to look into the formation of an Intercultural/International
Center. The President stated that we need to look at what we
have done in the past in these areas and possibly do more in the
future, and noted that there is currently some discussion on
campus about using space in the Student Services Building for an
Intercultural Center. Barbara Vigano and Renee Andrade from the
Foreign Languages Department said they would especially like to
be involved in helping to accomplish these goals.

The next agenda item concerned Study Abroad Courses. Dr.
Feddersen believes we should establish policies before
instituting any more of these programs and formed a sub-
committee to look into policy statements from other schools.
Robin Benedict said she would get policy information from LACC,
OCC, El Camino, Cypress and Pima. Bruce Hines offered to help,
and Dr. Runnebohm suggested that the group consider an Honors
component in international education. His suggestion was
incorporated into the plan.

At this time, Dr. Feddersen also formed a sub-committee on
internationalizing the curriculum, and suggested members look
into the possibility of starting a pilot program. He also

suggested we invite speakers from a local community college that
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has already done this. This sub-committee is comprised of Steve
Runnebohm, Robin Benedict, Jack Brennecke and Susan Hines.

Other agenda items included:

-- Establishing Sister Colleges, and faculty and student
exchanges. Dr. Feddersen has experience in this area
and will pursue this on our campus.

- Technology Assistance Opportunities. Joe Franko and
Darryl Soares offered to start researching the
available opportunities. Soares said he will contact
Fresno City College and CID. They will also check
into Cal Poly's association with CID.

-- Lecture Series. Bill Garcia, who is involved with
The World Affairs Council in Los Angeles, offered to
look into establishing an international-issues lecture
series at Mt. SAC.

-- Use of Foreign Students. Dr. Feddersen mentioned that
other California community colleges have used foreign student
tuition to help fund other areas of international programs. He
noted that Mt. SAC currently has about 700 foreign students from
60-70 different countries. He feels we could handle as many as
1500.

= 5 Travel Abroad (Community Services)

Joe Franko suggested adding another agenda item:
Partnerships with High Schools. This suggestion was

incorporated into the agenda, and Renee Andrade offered to be
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the committee's liaison with the Foreign Student organization on
campus -- if they can change their meeting time to make that
possible.

The next meeting of this ad hoc committee was scheduled for

December 5th at 2:30pm.
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MINUTES
Ad Hoc International Education Task Force -- Dec. 5, 1994
Members Present: Dr. William Feddersen, Joe Franko, Bill
Garcia, Larry Reddinger, Barbara Vigano, Bruce Hines, Robin
Benedict

ANNOUNCEMENTS :

1. Dr. Feddersen reported on the Mexico/Irvine Valley College
partnership discussed at the Community College League Conference
in Irvine last December.

2. Benedict reported on the workshops she attended at that same
conference and handed out the reports she wrote on those
workshops ("Legal Issues in International Education,"
"International Connections -- Everybody Wins," "CCIE Board
Meeting")

NAFTA TRAINING

1. Dr. Feddersen discussed the NAFTA training conference that
will be held in Newport Beach January 22-25, 1995 and indicated
that he wants to send one member from the committee. Renee
Andrade was tentatively scheduled to attend.

INTERCULTURAL/INTERNATIONAL CENTER

1. B. Vigano reported that Renee Andrade cannot be the liaison
to the International Student organization. The Foreign Language
Department, however, may host a "Festival of Cultures" during
International Week in March that will pull together all the
various cultures. It was suggested that perhaps the Director of

Student Affairs could help to organize the Festival.
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STUDY ABROAD POLICTIES AND PROCEDURES

1. Benedict reported that Dr. Rosalind Raby, Curriculum
specialist for LACCD, volunteered to come to Mt. SAC and do a
workshop on internationalizing the curriculum. The committee
agreed that this would be a good idea and felt that late

February or early March would be the best time. Following

discussion about how best to guarantee an audience for such an

important workshop, it was decided to contact Staff Development

and see about offering credit. Benedict will contact Dick
Ryerson in Staff Development, continue negotiations with Dr.
Raby, and report back to the group at its next meeting.
TECHNICAL ASSISTANCE OPPORTUNITIES

1. Joe Franko reported on his visit to the Cal Poly
International Program where he met with John Bern, faculty
advisor to 800 International Students. Franko noted that all
international programs are under one roof at Cal Poly, and he
will write a report once he has met with the advisors for
faculty and study abroad students. Dr. Feddersen expressed

interest in exploring connections with the Cal Poly program,

especially in technical areas. Franko said he believes this is

possible.

LECTURE SERTES

1. Bill Garcia reported that he had called the Los Angeles

World Affairs Council and discovered that they have no programs

in our area. He noted, however, that the Protocol Foundation of
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Orange County hosts visitors from abroad and works with various
embassies. It is connected with the International Visitors
Council, and if we join it would allow us to arrange meetings
with important foreign figures (an example: F.W. de Klerk).
Garcia also brought the Foreign Affairs Journal and The
International Studies Quarterly to share with the group. Dr.
Feddersen noted that it is important to create a network with
many of these organizations so we can learn in advance who is
coming to the Los Angeles area and try to arrange for them to
visit our campus.

PARTNERSHTPS WITH HIGH SCHOOLS

1. Joe Franko discussed an idea he encountered while exploring
high school partnerships. At some schools, faculty who go
abroad pick up items from the foreign countries they visit (e.g.
currency, newspapers, photos) and create a "resource kit" about
the country. The kit includes a written explanation of the
objects, and students can check these out.

2. This brought up the subject of a Faculty Interest Survey.
Benedict noted that such a survey is part of her Sabbatical
Project. 1In order to gather input from all committee members
before sending the survey out to the general faculty population,
she will send a rough draft of it to them before the next
meeting, so they will have time to respond.

LTATSON WITH INTERNATIONAL STUDENT COMMITTEE

1. Dr. Feddersen said he will try to get someone from the

International Student Committee to come to our next meeting.
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NEXT MEETING: JANUARY 23, 1995

POTENTIAL AGENDA ITEMS FOR NEXT MEETING:

1. Funding Issues (the Santa Barbara model?)

2, Report on Costa Rica trip -- Benedict

3. Report on Study Abroad Fair at OCC -- Benedict

4. Report on Policies and Procedures -- Benedict and B. Hines
5 Dr. Raby's workshop -- Benedict

minutes submitted by: R. Benedict

17



MINUTES
Ad Hoc International Education Task Force
Tuesday, January 31, 1995
Members in Attendance: Bruce Hines, Stephen Runnebohm, Nancy
King, Monica Anderson, Larry Redinger, Barbara Vigano, Bill

Feddersen, Robin Benedict

Announcements/Housekeeping:

1. Dr. Feddersen distributed informational handouts on the CCIE
Faculty/Staff/Student Grants for 1995.

2. Dr. Feddersen made an announcement about the Rotary-
sponsored seminar featuring Dr. Arthur Chilingarov, Vice
Chairman of the Russian Parliament. The program will be held in
Pasadena on February 25 from 9Am to 5PM. Dr. Feddersen said he
would arrange tickets for anyone interested in going.

3. Benedict announced that the Rotary Scholarship competition
is currently accepting applications, and she handed out

informational pamphlets.

Minutes from the Last meeting on 12/5/94 were approved.

Report on Costa Rica Trip

1. Benedict reported that she had been unable to go on the
trip, and she announced that the representative from CIE who had
organized it (Patty Garcia) has left CIE and is currently with

ATFS.
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Report on Study Abroad Fair at OCC

1. Benedict reported that the fair was attended by more than
ten contractors from all over the country and displayed
brochures detailing the many study abroad programs available.
Vigano offered to take some to the Faculty Resource Center. The
committee discussed the advantage of having a memo or newsletter
to distribute on campus to alert faculty, staff and students to

the opportunities available through these types of programs.

Report on Policies and Procedures:

1. Bruce Hines reported on what he has discovered about the
Policies and Procedures at Cypress College: as yet, they have
none.

2. Benedict reported on her comparison of P&P's at Napa, LACCD,
Coast District and Santa Barbara. She distributed a handout of
her notes, showing areas of comparison and contrasts. At the
next meeting of the committee, she and Hines will submit a rough
draft of a recommended book of Policies and Procedures to be

adopted on our campus.

Report on Internationalizing the Curriculum Workshop:
1. Benedict reported that she had contacted Dr. Rosalind Raby

and that she had tentatively set a date of March 23 to come to
our campus and hold a workshop. Prior commitments will prevent
her from coming any sooner. She needs us to decide exactly what

we need her to cover. In order to set the wheels in motion to
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get acceptance through Staff Development, Benedict had
tentatively titled the talk: "Internationalizing the
Curriculum: The Why's and How's." The committee agreed with
this approach. Dr. Feddersen, whose office handled negotiations
with the Staff Development Committee while Benedict was out of
town, explained that the committee had some procedural concerns
about the workshop. Benedict agreed to contact Dick Ryerson at
Staff Development and report back to our committee at its next

meeting. Benedict also agreed to do publicity for the workshop.

Faculty Interest Survey:

1. The committee gave Benedict suggestions about what to add to
the rough draft that it reviewed, and suggested that it be sent
not just to full-time faculty but hourly, staff and

administration as well.

Funding Issues:

1. Dr. Feddersen explained the "Santa Barbara Model" of funding
international programs and discussed its applicability to our
campus. At Santa Barbara City College, Santa Monica City
College, and possibly some others, a percentage of the out-of-
state tuition charged to foreign students goes specifically to
international programs. This is a way to support the special
needs of foreign students and fund other international programs.
Feddersen noted that because of shared governance, this approach

will have to be approved on our campus by the appropriate
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committees, specifically the Budget Review Committee. If

approved, it will probably go into effect for ~95-796.

2. Nancy King, from the International Student Committee,
reported on its successful proposal to create an International
Education Office in the Student Services Building. Benedict
committed herself to being a liaison with King's committee to
work on a funding proposal for International Programs based on
the Santa Barbara model. She will report back to this committee
at its next meeting.

3. Stephen Runnebohm announced that representatives marketing
international phone cards have contacted his division office
about selling the cards to the AMLA and ESL students. A
percentage of the revenue from the calls can be used to fund
other programs, and Runnebohm noted that it would be especially
beneficial to the Honors Program. Dr. Feddersen said that two
other companies had approached the Foundation about phone cards,
and he counseled caution. Runnebohm will report back to the

committee once he gathers more information.

Meeting Schedule for the Remainder of the Semester:

Monday, March 6, 1995
Monday, March 20, 1995
Monday, April 17, 1995
Monday May 15, 1995

MEETING TIMES WERE CHANGED TO 3:30 - 5:00pm
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Agenda Items for Next Meeting:

1.

2.

Report on Policies and Procedures
Report on Dr. Raby's Workshop
Report on Funding Proposals

Revisit Goals of the Committee
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AD HOC INTERNATIONAL EDUCATION TASK FORCE
March 6, 1995 -- 3:30 - 5:00
*% MINUTES *%*

MEMBERS PRESENT: Dr. Feddersen, Barbara Vigano, Larry Redinger,

Stephen Runnebohm, Robin Benedict, Bruce Hines, Susan Hines,

Joe Franko

Announcements/Housekeeping:

1e International Education Center Update. Dr. Feddersen
reported that the International Student Services
Center proposal was officially accepted by the College
Advisory Council.

c: 8 Dr. Feddersen reported that the Rotary International

Forum held at Cal Tech on February 25th was well
attended by representatives from Mt. SAC. He
attended, as did R. Benedict, B. Hines and several
students.
Dr. Chillingarov, Chairman of the Duma, was forced to
shorten his planned visit to the United States because
Parliamentary business forced him back to Russia, and
Dr. Feddersen noted that those of us who were able to
hear him speak were fortunate indeed.

3. Barbara Vigano reported that the annual Festival of

Cultures is scheduled for April 24th at 1pm and 7pm.
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Council on International Educational Exchange (CIEE):

Steve Runnebohm and Dr. Feddersen reported on a meeting
they had recently with Ron Koehn at a conference in San Jose.
Koehn is currently with CIEE, but he is familiar to people at
Mt. SAC because of his participation in forming the Foothills
Consortium for International Education when he was with AIFS.
Dr. Runnebohm briefly described Koehn's background to the
committee, and explained that he is now with CIEE because that
organization wants to branch out into the community college
market. The have contacted Los Rios, Santa Rosa and Mt. SAC
about joining their organization to provide study abroad
opportunities for students and faculty. Both Runnebohm and
Feddersen stated that CIEE is highly respected among educators,
and noted that this would provide far more opportunities and
more flexibility in programs than we would be able to offer on
our own. They currently have more than 100 programs in over
twenty countries. The membership fee is only $400 a year, and
Dr Feddersen recommended that the committee consider an

institutional membership in CIEE.

Re-visit International Education Goals:

The committee studied the goals established at its first
meeting in October of 1994 and discussed the value of setting
priorities. Dr. Feddersen and R. Benedict will work together on
a goal statement and draft a rough three-year plan for the next

regular meeting.
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Internationalizing the Curriculum Workshop:

Benedict reported that Dr. Raby requested we change the
date of the workshop. The new date is April 17th, the first
Monday after Spring Break. The committee discussed where on
campus to hold the workshop and decided that either the Student
Senate meeting room or the Staff Dining Room would be best.
Benedict will make the necessary arrangements and work with Dick
Ryerson in Staff Development on publicity. Dr. Feddersen

offered to provide light refreshments.

First Draft of Policies and Procedures:

The committee reviewed the first draft of the International
Education Program Policies and Procedures Handbook written by
Benedict. Members made recommendations for changes in style and
content, and Dr. Feddersen said he would try to have a revised
draft for the next meeting. Because of the length of the
document, however, his office may not have time to completely
type it in two weeks. Benedict will write an introduction for
the document containing rationale and background to be added

before it is circulated on campus.

Faculty Survey:

Benedict reported that the faculty survey on International
Education has been printed and distributed to all staff, faculty

and administrators on campus. It is to be returned to the
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Humanities Division Office, and Benedict will write a report on

the results of the survey by the end of the semester.

Meeting Adjourned:

The committee was unable to complete the agenda and moved
several items ahead to the upcoming meeting on 3/20/95. At that
time there will be reports on

L. Budget proposals

2. International Phone Cards

The meeting on 3/20/95 will be held at 4:00pm, and the meeting

scheduled for 4/17/95 has been cancelled so that everyone can

attend Dr. Raby's workshop on Internationalizing the Curriculum.
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MINUTES: Ad Hoc International Education Task Force meeting

March 20, 1995

MEMBERS IN ATTENDANCE: Phyllis Lamb, Stephen Runnebohm, Bruce
Hines, Susan Hines, Dr. Feddersen, Barbara Vigano, Joe Franko,
Robin Benedict

GUEST: Dr. Ron Koehn, Council on International Education

Exchange

Announcements/Housekeeping

Dr. Ron Koehn, currently with the Council on International
Educational Exchange spoke to the group about expanding
opportunities for students and faculty abroad. This was a
follow-up visit to a brief meeting he had with Dr. Feddersen and
Dr. Runnebohm at a recent conference in San Jose. He explained
that his organization has many options available for low income
students to study abroad and has 39 programs in 22 countries --
often in non-traditional locations such as South East Asia,
Africa and Eastern Europe. These programs are extremely
flexible and can be tailored to accommodate as few as one or two
students.

Dr. Koehn proposed that Mt. SAC join the consortium, which
includes approximately 300 schools currently. If we do so, we
will need to study curriculum on our campus to develop programs
and tailor them to our needs. We must also develop a mechanism

for granting credit and make financial aid a major portion of
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the programs. There are two types of membership available:
Council Membership and Consortium Membership. Joining the
Council is a costly and lengthy process, but joining the
Consortium only costs $400/year and is much easier to
accomplish. Koehn stated that the organization is "very high
calibre" and if we join, we would become partners with some of
the most prestigious schools in the United States.

He also informed the group about the CIEE Work Abroad
Program, which has been in effect for 25 years wherein students
are able to works legally abroad for up to six months. It is a
reciprocal program involving visa exchanges country to country.

The program includes a whole range of support services, and Dr.
Koehn would like to recruit on our campus.

There is also a volunteer work program that includes room
and board for student volunteers in exotic locations such as
Africa, Morocco, Indonesia. CIEE has this program in Western
countries such as Germany and Switzerland as well. Koehn would
like to explore the possibilities on our campus of granting
credit for these "internships" through the Special Projects "99"
courses.

He provided the group with a brochure on International
Faculty Development Seminars. Our faculty had previously been
advised of this program by Dr. Feddersen, who sent a memo to all
faculty after learning about it in San Jose.

Other ideas discussed with the group were: International

Student/Teacher ID Cards. If we agree to sell these on our
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campus, a portion of the $16.00 fee comes back to the school and
can be used for scholarships. The card entitles people who
possess it to gain discounts for museums, activities and travel
worldwide. Three other community colleges in California
already to this. Koehn also proposed the idea of forming an
International Opportunities Center where students and faculty
could go to find out about programs abroad. Dr. Feddersen
recommended using the new International Student Center for this.

Dr. Feddersen noted that now is the time to consider this
because of budget considerations, and he recommended that we
join. Stephen Runnebohm and Robin Benedict are going to work
with Dr. Koehn on this.

Minutes from Previous meeting

The minutes from the March 6, 1995 meeting were approved.
Report on Funding Proposal

Robin Benedict reported on the International Education
Programs funding proposal. It will be ready by the next meeting
of this committee.

Review Revised Draft of Policies and Procedures

The committee discussed the draft of the Policies and
Procedures manual and made minor changes. The revised copy
will be sent to the appropriate committees. Dr. Runnebohm will
start the process by taking it to the Instructional Services
Committee. The possible change of name for the International

Student Center to "International Opportunity Center" was
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discussed, and Joe Franko noted that information about the
Internet should be included also.

Meeting Adjourned at 5:10

The committee will skip its next regularly scheduled meeting so
that everyone can attend the workshop by Dr. Rosalind Raby on
April 17th ("Internationalizing the Curriculum: The Why's and
How's") .

Next meeting scheduled for 3:30 on May 15, 1995 in the

President's Conference Room
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MINUTES

Ad hoc International Education Task Force: May 15, 1995

4-5:00 pm. Members Present: Dr. Feddersen, Dr. Runnebohm,

Susan Hines, Bruce Hines, Barbara Vigano, Susie Jones, Robin

Benedict

Announcements/Housekeeping:

1.

Dr. Runnebohm reported that the Policies and Procedures
written by Robin Benedict went to the Instructional
Services Committee last week. He noted that they were very
pleased with it, and had only minor procedural questions to
ask about it. He also noted that they very much in
support of it and impressed by its presentation. They OK'd
sending it along to MAC in the Fall.

Robin Benedict reported on her research on available Grants
in International Education. Dr. Feddersen noted that the
climate is changing in Washington D.C., but he feels that
even if Federal Funds are cut back, the Government will
make available local grants to be administrated by the
State.

Barbara Vigano reported that the Festival of Cultures held
on April 24, 1995 was very successful.

Barbara Vigano also reported that a Mini Course in Inter-
nationalizing the Curriculum to be taught by Dr. Raby was

approved for next school year. No date has been set
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yvet,and it is unclear whether it will be held in Fall or
Spring.

Minutes of Last Meeting: Minutes were approved with no

amendments.

Report on Funding Proposal:

Benedict reported on the International Programs Budget Proposal
she is writing on behalf of the committee. She presented the
Rough Draft to the committee, and discussion followed on how to
revise the proposal and make it better fit the definition of a
"Breakthrough Goal." She will make the appropriate revisions
and have the final draft in Dr. Feddersen's office by next week.

Review of Dr. Rabyv's Workshop:

Benedict reported on Dr. Raby's Workshop and shared a written
report she prepared [SEE ATTACHMENT] .

CIEE Consortium Membership:

Steve Runnebohm reported that Ron Koehn wants to come back on

campus and discuss the advantages of Consortium membership.

Dr. Feddersen said we should put this on the agenda for the

Fall, and stated that he would include money for CIEE membership

in the Budget.

Agenda Items for Fall Meeting:

1. Explore ways to make this ad hoc committee an
officiallyrecognized college committee.

2. Look into finding a new meeting time.

3. CIEE membership/ Ron Koehn's visit
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MT'. SAN ANTONIO COLLEGE
Ad Hoc International Education Task Force
MINUTES: October 31, 1995 meeting
In Attendance: Robin Benedict, Dr. Feddersen, Bill Jones, Randy

Wilson, Susie Jones, Karen Meyers, Larry Reddinger, Barbara
Vigano, Glenda Bro and Monica Anderson

ANNOUNCEMENTS :

- A letter from the American Council on Education was
circulated and discussed. The letter (attached) calls
attention to recent threats to federal funding in programs
such as USIA, USAID, Title VI and the National Endowment
for the Humanities. It urges interested members of the
academic community to contact legislators. §S. Jones
(from Financial Aid) reported that a tax of .85% on
money loaned through financial aid is being discussed
at the federal level, and M. Anderson stated that the
Title III program is also being adversely affected.

25 Benedict Reported that the Foothills Consortium study
abroad program in Paris 1996 was threatened due to low
enrollment.

Hn Karen Meyers reported on Carol Ryerson's upcoming visit to

Nagasaki C.C. and the potential for us to participate in an
exchange program with Nagasaki. Ryerson will be present at
the next meeting to report on the trip. Dr. Feddersen
suggested that an open meeting be scheduled upon Ryerson's
return, in order to inform the entire campus community of
the program.

4. Benedict reported on the conference of the Northern Calif.
Advocates for Global Education. She has extensive notes and
will prepare a report if the promised transcript of the con-
ference fails to arrive.

5. Barbara Vigano reported on the Global Technology Conference
recently held in Fullerton.

6. Dr. Feddersen reported on the cable TV program he recently
hosted on issues in international education. His guests
were Don Culton from LACCD and Ron Koehn from CIEE. Dr.
Feddersen promised to share clips from the program with the
committee at a future date.
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T MINUTES OF PREVIOUS MEETING 5/15/95-- approved as presented

II. REPORT ON LAST YEAR'S ACTIVITIES AND COMMITTEE STATUS

A.

Benedict reported on the formation of the ad hoc
committee by Dr. Feddersen, its link with her
Sabbatical Leave Project, and the most important
outcomes from the committee work: Policies and
Procedures draft proposal, the Internationalizing
the Curriculum Workshop and the Budget Proposal.

Dr. Feddersen explained that the Budget Proposal,
although it was not funded for this year, is not
a dead issue. The concept of using a percentage
of International Student fees to fund the program
was disapproved in concept, but the issue of
release time will be considered again. He noted
that the program needs a person to lead it, or it
will not flourish. We need to reconfigure a
budget for the next round of Hoshin negotiations.

Regarding committee status: Dr. Feddersen stated
that he didn't feel it was necessarily important

for the Ad Hoc committee to acquire "recognized"
status.

ITII. INTERNATIONALIZING THE CURRICULUM WORKSHOP

A.

Vigano reported that the workshop is moving
forward with only 3-4 regular participants.
Dr. Raby is guiding the group through a Module
approach to infuse curriculum with issues of
international interest and awareness.

IV. INTERNATIONAL STUDENTS CENTER

A.

Benedict reported that the International Students
Center is in the process of being set up in the
Student Services Building. We have been provided
with a huge amount of material from CIEE, and she
is working with Counseling and Glenda Bro to find
the most efficient ways to organize the space.
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V. CIEE OPPORTUNITIES

A. Because Steve Runnebohm was not available to
present this to the committee, it will be
discussed at the next meeting.

VI. POLICIES AND PROCEDURES

A. Dr. Feddersen presented the draft of Policies and
procedures to the College Advisory Council, and it
was recommended there that the Academic Senate

should see it before it goes to the Board.
Benedict will take it to the next meeting of the
Senate and report back to the committee.
VII. PERMANENT MEETING TIME
A. No permanent meeting time was established, but

the next meeting was scheduled for Monday,
November 27, 1995 at 1PM in Building 14 S-1.
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PROJECT ACTIVITY #1: CURRICULUM

Using a combination of written and telephone surveying, as
well as library research, I gathered information on
internationalized curricula at the other California community
colleges holding membership in the California Colleges for
International Education (CCIE). According to CCIE,
approximately a third of the member colleges (14 in number) have
taken a formal approach to internationalizing curricula.
Typically, international studies programs either focus on
general education or business classes. In 1989 Santa Barbara
City College was the first California community college to
initiate a specific international studies general education
degree program. West Los Angeles College followed suit in 1989
by establishing a multicultural studies program, and Moorpark,
Chabot and Allan Hancock have all begun similar international
studies programs in the past couple of years.

International business is the most frequently found
international studies program. Both AA and Certificate programs
may be found at the following colleges: Coastline, Foothill,
Orange Coast, Rancho Santiago, Saddleback, Ventura and Vista.
Schools that are currently in the planning stages for
establishing their own international business programs are: El
Camino, Fullerton, and San Jose. These programs follow an
organizational pattern typified by the program at OCC and
Coastline. They offer a four-part interdisciplinary approach
that combines: international business studies; general business
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management studies; international area, culture, and geography
studies; and foreign languages. San Jose City Colleges's
Pacific Rim Studies Program even combines a general business
degree with a broad international business emphasis focusing
specifically on the Pacific Rim.

Research indicates that, in order for an internationalized
curriculum to succeed on any given campus, there are a number of
important conditions that must be met:

-- International education must be made a priority, and
it must be a specific part of the college's stated
philosophy.

-- There must be genuine administrative support
manifested by opportunities and resources provided to
initiate and sustain programs.

-- The institution must make clear that
internationalization means far more than merely study
abroad programs, that it has importance across the
broad spectrum of community college education.

-- Resistance to change and educational reform must be
overcome by specific policy statements and directives
that establish and support the need for
internationalization.

b Programs for faculty and staff must be provided to
spark interest and to further cross-cultural awareness
and sensitivity on the part of all members of the

campus community.
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-- An international resource center must be established
on campus.

-- The institution should become involved with various
international education consortia that provide support
for the creation and dissemination of international
curriculum techniques.

s An international education specialist should be made
available to faculty to assist them in

internationalizing their courses.

Internationalizing the community college curriculum tends
to occur in either formalized international studies programs or
in individual classes. In fact, several California community
colleges have heightened efforts to enhance general education
courses by internationalizing them. One of the most successful
of these programs was sponsored by the Los Angeles Community
College District whose faculty have created over two hundred
different International Master Modules (internationalized lesson
plans) encompassing over fifty different disciplines. 1In
addition, they have developed several new courses that embrace
an international perspective. [See Addenda for the booklet of
Master Modules produced by LACCD.]

Other colleges have taken the approach of
internationalizing individual classes. For example, Glendale
College has focused on five classes in the social sciences,

business and English. Laney College and Napa Valley College
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have internationalized selected social science and humanities
classes. San Francisco City College has internationalized one
English class, and Ventura College has focused on one
comparative government class.

International Studies Programs in CCIE member schools in
California either focus on general education classes or
business. In fact, several colleges have initiated a specific
International Studies and/or International Business A.A. Degree
Program. These are: Santa Barbara City, De Anza, Allan
Hancock, Moorpark, Oxnard, Vista and Coastline. In these
programs, students select an emphasis in either international
business, international relations or international studies.

Then they supplement these classes with additional required
classes that have an international emphasis -- usually in the
social sciences, humanities and foreign languages. [Please refer
to Addenda: "California Colleges for International Education
Annual Report 1993-1994" for a more detailed listing of specific
California community college programs. ]

A.A. Degree Programs in International Studies and/or
International Business are transferable to four of the
University of California campuses: Berkeley, UCLA, UCSD and UC
Santa Barbara. Nine of the CSU campuses also accept these
transfer majors, including most of the local Southern California
institutions. In addition, numerous private institutions
throughout California recognize these majors: Stanford, USC,

the Claremont Colleges, and Pepperdine.
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Degree and Certificate programs of this nature could easily
be incorporated into the Mt. San Antonio College curriculum. A
careful study of our catalogue reveals that we already offer
many of the types of classes in these programs, and we provide a
number of majors that lend themselves quite logically to an
international emphasis:

-- Business

-- Business Management

-- Marketing Management

=% Computer Integrated Manufacturing (CIM)

-- Fashion Merchandising

== World Travel Management

-- Flight Attendant

-- Advertising Design

-- Radio and Television Broadcasting
There are also a number of Certificates available that relate to
some of the areas above:

= CIM

- - World Travel Management

== Radio and Television Broadcasting

-- Marketing Management

-- Fashion Media Performance

-- Fashion Merchandising

-- Fashion Consultant
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In addition, our catalogue already lists numerous courses

that specifically have an international focus:

-- BUSC
-- BUSC
-- BUSS
-- CIS

S= COUN

=i EDUC
= GEOL
= HIST
- - HIST
o HIST
= HIST
~ = HIST
= HIST
=i HUM

= HUM

-- LIT

- = LIT

== MUS

= PHIL
-- PHIL
-- PHIL
= POLI

=i TRVL

1A

1B

70

24

58

64

10

11

19

35

10

11A

11B

14

15

20A

20B

11

Macroeconomics
Microeconomics
International Marketing Concepts

Telecommunications

College Orientation and Educational Planning

for International Students
Multicultural Perspectives for Education
Environmental Geology

History of World Civilization
History of World Civilization
History of Asia

History of Asia

History of Mexico

History of Africa

Humanities

The Living Humanities

World Literature

World Literature

World Music

Major World Religions

History of Western Philosophy
History of Western Philosophy
Intro. to International Relations

World Travel Destinations
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-- TRVL 13 Area Studies of European Travel
- - TRVL 14 Area Studies of Pacific Travel
-- TRVL 15 Area Studies of Caribbean and lLatin American

Travel

Mt. SAC also currently offers a wide variety of foreign
language courses -- far more than most other community colleges
in our area. In addition to the traditional offerings in
Spanish, French and German, we have classes in Italian, Russian,
Chinese and Japanese. The very nature of these classes, as well
as their strong emphasis on culture, make them potentially the
basis for a number of international programs. They could also
form the core of majors in Latin American Studies or Asian
Studies.

In a sense, the internationalization of courses has already
begun on our campus. Further activity in this area should
likely follow the approach used on other campuses in California
and elsewhere in the United States. 1In order to gain a
perspective on this, I arranged for an on-campus workshop to be
held last April through Staff Development. It featured Dr.
Rosalind Raby, Curriculum Specialist for the Los Angeles
Community College District Institute for International
Education. The workshop was officially sponsored by the ad hoc
Committee on International Education formed by Dr. Feddersen.
[The report I prepared for the committee is included at the end

of this section.]
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Steps to Initiating an A.A. Degree Program

1. Form an International Studies C